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CTG Seminar – Apprenticeship Levy implications for Charities
Presentations
1. Charlotte Bown (BIS) gave a presentation explaining how the Apprenticeship Levy (“Levy”) would work and the timeline for its implementation. In addition to the material presented in the slides she made the following comments:
a. The rules relating to the scope of the paybill requirements almost entirely mirror those used for calculating employer National Insurance Contributions (NICs). 

b. Organisations would pay their Levy contributions based on their full UK operations, but would only be able to use the English proportion of their Levy payment, because Skills was a devolved policy. The rest would be given to the devolved administrations to use at their discretion on their apprenticeship programmes. [Since the meeting the Scottish Governmnet has launched a consultation asking for views on options for the use of its share of UK Apprenticeship Levy funding]
c. Funds in an organisation’s digital account were to be used on training and assessing apprentices only, with the Government applying a 10% top-up on these funds. If not used within 18 months the funds would be redistributed to other employers making Levy contributions and with additional capacity. Unspent Levy contributions is what would eventually fund the 10% top-up.

d. While sharing or transferring unused funds between specific organisations was not yet possible – particularly not for those without digital accounts (i.e. non-Levy payers) – discussions were ongoing and more information would be confirmed shortly.
e. Further guidance had been expected by the end of June 2016, but had unfortunately been delayed due to wider political pressures. It was hoped that this guidance would be published as soon as possible after this meeting.

2. Chris Lane (CTG) responded by highlighting some of the key concerns that had already been raised by members on the Apprenticeship Levy. He encouraged members to continue to submit feedback to CTG following the meeting. He said that while CTG was looking for ways to mitigate the impact of the Levy on charities (including by calling for a delayed start date) and to ensure a level playing field, it was clear that there would be no charity exemption. As a result it was important that charities start thinking about how best to structure themselves in order to make the most of the Levy. 
3. Heide Stevens (RNLI) provided information on the RNLI’s innovative apprenticeship programme, but highlighted the difficulties the charities may face in adapting this scheme to be compliant with the requirements of the Apprenticeship Levy.
4. The slides from each of these presentations are available here
Q&A

5. John Hemming (CTG chairman) asked for a definition of “apprentice”. Charlotte Bown explained that this was a job, with a commitment to in-work training, but where the subject was an employee in the organisation. Existing employees could become apprentices if necessary. Chris Lane asked if there was a time limit on how long someone could be an apprentice. Charlotte Bown said this would depend on individual apprenticeships. A scheme lasting longer than a year could be paid for on a rolling basis.

6. It was asked if conditions of subsequent employment could be written into an apprentice’s contract. Charlotte Bown said she was not sure, but said any risk of “poaching” was minimised if all organisations were creating apprenticeships. Heide Stevens gave an example of a situation in which a 1-year consolidation period followed a 4-year apprenticeship, suggesting that such conditions might be feasible elsewhere.

7. A problem was highlighted, that the scheme would currently not fund apprenticeship training where it related to a lower level qualification than the apprentice already had. This would be a difficulty for the churches, which regularly trained people at a level theoretically below what they already had (e.g. a biochemist with a PhD might begin training for ordination with a diploma in theology). Representatives from medical research charities and universities echoed these concerns.
8. Because the system seemed so complicated, it was suggested that in practice employees would likely be simply rebadged as apprentices, so any increase in the number of apprentices may not reflect the creation of “new” jobs. When asked what the administrative cost of the policy was for Government – which itself would be subject to the Levy – Charlotte Bown explained that the cost was minimal (and Levy contributions would not be used to pay for the associated investment in processes and infrastructure), with the major cost being the implementation and running of the new Institute for Apprenticeships.

9. It was asked whether it would be possible to split training costs between the apprentice and the organisation, thus reducing the overall cost per apprentice to the organisation and giving the apprentice an increased stake in their own programme. Charlotte Bown said she was not aware of circumstances in which this might happen, but was not against it in principle.

10. The role of volunteers was highlighted, as “the lifeblood” of the charity sector, and as a topic that the sector would certainly want to discuss moving forward. It was noted that sometimes people volunteered as a way back to work, with those volunteers trained in a sensible and credible way, and that this increase in productivity would appear to be precisely in line with what the Government was trying to achieve with the Levy. This being the case, it was asked whether there would be any chance of rebadging these as apprenticeships. Failing that, perhaps the Government could explore the scope for the creation of a “volunteer’s qualification”, which would meet the standards of an apprenticeship. Charlotte Bown explained that, while the door was open for such conversations, there was a clear ministerial steer that apprenticeships had to be for paid apprentices, not volunteers.

11. One participant asked whether there was scope for the development of Level 8 (PhD) apprenticeships. Charlotte Bown said she could see no reason why not, but that this should be followed up after the meeting.
12. Another asked whether it was true that employers would need to pay an additional third in order to access their Levy pot. Charlotte Bown explained that this was not true but was based on a misconception around the fact that current standards had a one third/two thirds split between employer funding and Government funding, which had been scrapped for the Levy.

13. It was asked what would be done with Levy funds in a situation, such as teaching, where an apprenticeship was not appropriate, and if there was any scope for schools being able to use these funds elsewhere. Charlotte Bown said that the Government was still in discussions with DfE, MoD and others about the practicalities of apprenticeship targets in these fields, but that in principle the Levy contribution was likely to be the same.
14. A participant noted that with over half their staff being academics – roles which were not suitable for apprenticeships – the obvious way to spend the Levy funds would be on support roles. This created an issue with the 18-month deadline, because while there might be space for an HR apprentice, say, there would not be a space every year. It was asked if there was scope for at least the first year’s Levy payments to last longer than 18 months, as many organisations would simply lose that Levy payment as they would be unable to set up an apprenticeship scheme in time. John Hemming followed up on this asking whether the April 2017 implementation date should be moved back to offer more time for apprenticeships to be put in place. Charlotte Bown explained that HMRC was looking into this concern very seriously, but that it was clear that neither moving the launch date, nor increasing the 18-month deadline was likely as things currently stood. Chris Lane called on members to provide CTG with these kinds of case studies, to be collated and given as evidence to the Government of how disproportionately the Levy would affect charities.

15. April 2017 was suggested to be a very ambitious start date, given that not all the regulations were in place. This also raised the fact that software providers weren’t ready yet, because they were still lacking the full legislation. Charlotte Bown recognised these concerns but said that she had been assured that this timetable was feasible and the software would be in place in time.
16. It was asked whether guidance would be published relating specifically to employees based overseas. Charlotte Bown explained that the system would work in the same way as for the Employment Allowance (and relate to how employer NICs were processed), and that the general guidance on this could be consulted. However, it was noted that, given the dramatic difference in cost implications for an organisation between the Employment Allowance and the Apprenticeship Levy, specific guidance would be useful.

17. A participant asked how a staff member living in England but working across the border in Scotland would be treated in terms of allocating Levy contributions. Charlotte Bown said that it would be based on a residency test, but that further information would be published on this point shortly. 
18. The same participant noted that their organisation had a number of people on the paybill who were not employees, and asked whether they would be caught by the legislation. Charlotte Bown said it would depend on whether or not they paid NICs.

19. It was asked whether using funds for training interns from universities, who might be doing something very similar to an apprenticeship, might be considered. Charlotte Bown reiterated that Levy contributions could only relate to “apprenticeships”, as previously set out.

20. A participant asked where the “3 million apprenticeships” target figure had come from, and also whether the 0.5% Levy fee was likely to be adjusted in the future. Charlotte Bown explained that the target was simply based on the projected increases in apprenticeship training, and that there would be the possibility of the 0.5% Levy being adjusted if it needed to be.

21. A key concern was highlighted, that donors gave money specifically for the purposes of the charity and that if funds were to go unused and end up recycled into another organisation, there might be a complicated point of charity law that would restrict the trustees from being able to have that money passed on if it did not further their charity’s purpose. Charlotte Bown explained that, once the Levy was paid (which would become a legal requirement, and would therefore meet the trustees’ duty to have the charity remain within the bounds of the law), the funds would become public money given back to the charity and would no longer be affected by the rules around charitable purpose. She confirmed that further guidance was due on how charities might spend any unused contributions, which may include the possibility of sharing this just with charities.
22. It was asked whether HMRC would be auditing money in digital accounts. Charlotte Bown said there would be similar tax inspections to those for NICs or the Employment Allowance.

23. Chris Lane asked whether there would be a central database for people looking for apprenticeships. Charlotte Bown explained that the Institute for Apprenticeships was intended to become a one-stop shop where this could be done.

24. John Hemming asked whether or not the Institute for Apprenticeships already existed and, if it included business representation, if it would also get charity representation. Charlotte Bown said that the Institute existed in shadow form and would be choosing its representation soon.
25. A participant noted that charities would face an irrecoverable VAT bill when spending money on training and asked whether funding levels had taken into account charities’ complex position of partial exemption.

26. A question was asked about what would happen if the Levy collected an overall surplus. Charlotte Bown explained that part of it could be directed to employers as part of the 10% extra that each employer was set to receive, but that other avenues were still being considered. The clear fact was that it had been collected for apprenticeships, and so would be used for apprenticeships in some way.

27. A final question asked when the final guidance would be published, and when the devolved administrations would make clear how they intended to use their Levy proportion. Charlotte Bown said, hopefully, that guidance would be published within the week, but that if there were changes to policy because of Government changes (Conservative re-shuffle), that these would of course have to be taken into account.
CLC
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